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Scottish Wildlife Trust, Callander Local Group 
including villages from Doune to Lochearnhead
Hello, welcome to our first e-newsletter. For the last 10 years we have compiled a printed newsletter, limited to a single sheet of A4 so it could be sent free to our group members with the SWT Magazine. Having asked members for improvements, an on-line version was suggested so it can include more news of local sightings. In 2020/21 we have also missed the ‘local sightings’ session at the start of meetings so now seems a good time to try an additional e-newsletter. The content reflects the interests of those who sent us information. Please let us have your feedback.
Good News: Some excellent news is that long-term member, Mike Steward, has been awarded the BTO Tucker Medal ‘for outstanding service to the BTO scientific work or investigations’ in recognition of his 30 years’ work with barn owls across the Stirling/Trossachs area. He became a ringer in 1990, initially working with local scouts to build and install next boxes, before extending this across the Central region, after retiring as Conservation Manager with FCS. 
Mike’s legacy was described as; “a thriving population of barn owls, a huge number of breeding records, a network of nest boxes across the Stirling/Trossachs area and a swathe of people positively inclined towards BTO, birds and wildlife”. Mike has also always been willing to share his knowledge and has trained many volunteers, including BTO’s Mark Wilson and Ben Darvill who are his successors as Mike takes his well-earned retirement – maybe!
During a break in the lockdown restrictions, we managed to hold a Covid-safe, slimmed-down version of our annual fund-raising event in August. Without SWT and SSRS stalls and no ‘bottle’ stall, the plant and crafts stalls still generated £700. Lesley also made ~200 cotton face masks which raised a further £700 so, along with £200 from reserves, the Group was able to make a donation of £1600 to the SWT’s Covid-19 appeal – quite impressive for the second smallest Local Group.

While we have been unable to hold live events we did manage to host an on-line talk from Tom Bowser of Argaty with SWT’s support. This can be seen, along with other recorded talks, on the SWT website https://scottishwildlifetrust.org.uk/things-to-do/watch-wildlife-online/online-talks/.
We have an offer from BTO to host a talk on Arctic Skuas so hope that will appear later in the year.

Without our own Zoom license, we cannot host further talks but those arranged by other groups are free and open to all to book on https://scottishwildlifetrust.org.uk/our-events/.

To add some cheery news throughout the months since the first Covid lockdown, Tom Bowser has been posting wildlife highlights from Argaty with wonderful photos and videos on Facebook to keep up spirits. Maybe a trip there later in 2021? Photographers may also be interested in checking out the photographic hides which can be hired for small groups.
Mammals News
Beavers are increasingly making their presence known with gnawed trees appearing across our area. Presumably these are spreading from the Tayside population which was also mentioned on BBC’s Winterwatch as beavers which have been causing issues on agricultural land are being relocated to the Cornish beaver reintroduction project – maybe they are being re-educated on the long journey? 
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In summer 2020 a single male took up residence near Balquhidder Station, presumable preparing a suitable site to attract a mate.  It became quite a celebrity, as its very obvious dam next to the NCR7 cycle track created a large pool which flooded the track - enjoyed more by some cyclists than others! The photo (courtesy of Fiona MacAdam) shows the water level in November 2020.
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Disappointingly a (very ugly) ‘beaver deceiver’ has been installed under licence to Sustrans, restricting the water level to below the bridge so it cannot flood the track.
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Photos (courtesy of Keith Mayo) show the outlet and grid-covered inlet pipes.   
It is a shame that a more sympathetic compromise couldn’t have been taken to allow us to live together and to make the most of the educational opportunity. It hasn’t been verified whether the beaver is still there, but there are concerns that the water is no longer deep enough for a safe lodge. Let’s hope it hasn’t been driven away. Maybe it will work out how to block one of the pipes! 
The Loch Tay report included later mentions eight residents on Loch Tay, including three kits. 
There are also obvious signs of beaver activity in Callander, visible from Invertrossachs Road. It is thought to be building a dam but with high river levels over winter, it already looked like a beaver-engineered landscape!
Further afield, the Knapdale beaver trial has finished and the final report is available on

https://issuu.com/rzss/docs/scottish_beavers_reinforcement_report.

The SWT Lothians Local Group is hosting a free Zoom talk on Scotland’s beavers on 18 March.

Otters have been seen regularly in the Teith from a resident living by the river, good to know they are still there, even if not often seen unless out and about at dawn and dusk. 
A few years ago we helped to fund the Killin Environmental Action Group’s installation of roadside reflectors to reduce otter deaths on the road into Killin. They have been very successful but, unfortunately, occasional casualties have since been seen on the A84 near Lix Toll.
A sad discovery was a dead otter cub killed on the A84 just north of Strathyre on 20 December. This was thought to be the second fatality of a litter of three, another being found dead in the River Balvaig some months before.  
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Red Squirrels are continuing to thrive across the area and into Dunblane with increasing numbers being reported in woods and on garden bird-feeders. Hours of entertaining videos have been recorded of red squirrels on feeder boxes with varying levels of success as they learn to hold up the lid for long enough to reach inside, a painful learning curve for youngsters! 
The recent snow gave great records of what is around such as these garden tracks of a high speed squirrel photographed by a Callander resident. It is hard to differentiate between red and grey squirrel tracks but reds are more likely in this location. See other animal tracks in the Glen Finglas wintry montage.

The second Great Scottish Squirrel Survey ran from 21-27 September 2020, a citizen science event run by Saving Scotland’s Red Squirrels. The public were asked to report all sightings of both red and grey squirrels across Scotland. Three times as many people took part as in 2019, reporting a total of 548 grey squirrel and 2612 red squirrel sightings, ~eight times more than would be reported in a typical week and ~four times the number of sightings received in the 2019 campaign. This fantastic response from the public is especially welcome when lockdown interrupted SSRS’s usual work, including surveys. 
Unfortunately, we still get a few reports of grey squirrels in gardens next to woodlands. However, blood samples from greys taken in Callander last year so far have showed no squirrel pox virus.
Please continue to report all of your sightings of both squirrels to scottishsquirrels.org.uk for inclusion in a national database that directly influences conservation action. 
A recent article on Radio 4 reported that in England, trials are underway to control grey squirrel populations by administering contraceptive-laced chocolate spread from specific feeders. If you want to hear more about the project there is a free Zoom talk on 19 March, bookable on the  link https://squirrelaccord.uk/events/.
Pine martens are supporting this increase in red squirrels by reducing the number of greys in shared territories and, while not universally appreciated, they are being reported more frequently in gardens, usually feeding on bird and squirrel peanut feeders. 
Badgers are rarely seen as most active from dusk to dawn but articles in the Ben Ledi View magazine suggest there is at least one healthy family locally.
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Notable Bird news and sightings 2020-21
Eagle-eyed members in Gartmore spotted a wet, sad-looking buzzard with wing tags that had been hanging around in a field for a couple of days. Unfortunately, it succumbed and became lunch for another buzzard – nature definitely red in tooth, claw and recycling. However, their photographs and the recovered BTO leg ring allowed it to be identified as one ringed as an adult in Aberfoyle in 2011 by FLS and ties in well with an expected life of ~15 years for buzzards. If you come across similar situations and don’t know who to report it to, let us know and we should be able to provide contacts.
Due to the Covid-19 situation it was not possible for most people to monitor bird nests in 2020.  However, an easing of restrictions in late summer made it possible for raptor workers to visit one of our closest golden eagle nests.  There were no birds present but signs in and around the nest showed that it had been used and was probably successful.  It was possible for some people such as Forestry & Land Scotland (FLS) staff to get to eagle nests through essential work and at least four other eagle chicks were reared from 11 nests.  There were eagle sightings later in the year including two birds, an adult and juvenile, at Balquhidder Station on 24 December.  Single eagles were seen at Ardnandave and Glen Buckie in November with three at Glen Beich the same month. 
FLS staff was also able to monitor goshawk and seven nests were located with thirteen young reared from six of them.  It was also possible to monitor osprey nests and 35 sites were found to be occupied in central Scotland with 22 of these pairs rearing at least 38 young.  Other raptors seen included hen harrier with sightings at Ben Shean on 03 November, Flanders Moss on 09 November and at Loch Mahaick (near Doune) on 21 December.  A wing-tagged red kite was seen near Lochearnhead this winter, its tags revealing it was 13 years old.  Another kite was seen over Callander Main Street on 04 December. 
A juvenile white-tailed eagle was seen in Glen Ample on 06 January and two birds were seen at Lake of Menteith earlier in the year as shown on BBC SpringWatch with Gordon Buchanan. Generally, most raptors including buzzards and owls seemed to have good breeding seasons, probably due to the high vole numbers in 2020.  

Reports of winter wildfowl included four whooper swans flying over Strathyre on 06 January.  The same day a red-breasted merganser (more likely to be at the coast at this time of year) was seen on the River Balvaig at Strathyre with five goosander nearby.  A single barnacle goose was present at Loch Voil and ‘Loch Occasional’ near Balquhidder in December and January amongst the more expected Canada and greylag geese.  

There were reports of interesting smaller birds as well with unusually large numbers of chaffinches and coal tits.  A wintering blackcap was seen in a private garden in Callander on 01 December along with a number of migrant blackbirds. A single waxwing was seen in a different garden in early February.  A grey wagtail was seen outside Strathyre on 03 December.  Stonechat and reed bunting were both seen from the boardwalk at Flanders Moss on 09 November. Goosanders and 5 pairs of golden-eyes on the Teith
Red kites are regularly seen drifting over Callander and hopefully may now also be looking for prospective nest sites. Large numbers of Canada Geese fly twice a day between the gravel pits and Loch Venachar but this year there also seem to be more greylag geese, presumably increasing numbers of residents boosted by winter visitors.
Records from SWT Committee & members, Central Scotland Raptor Study Group & LL&TNP staff.

Amphibians: Froglife has been liaising with Stirling Council to restore two old ponds and excavate more in Callander Meadows to increase habitat for frogs, toads and newts along with other aquatic species such as dragonflies. Information Boards will show what species can be expected and a dipping pond with platform will support educational events. More information and a site map are included in the February/March issue of the Ben Ledi View http://www.benlediview.co.uk/.

Our fourth Toad patrol will start in February if it warms up to 6C+ and we’re hoping to get more animals than last year. If numbers continue to fall we may not be needed, unless the new ponds reverse the trend. Unfortunately, winter flooding makes them unsuitable for over-wintering so frogs, toads and newts may still make the journey up to the woods to hibernate the return in Spring. 
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Moths in 2020: the restrictions imposed on travel both within and outwith Scotland in 2020 meant more time at home and more opportunities for moth-trapping in the back-garden. This had a positive effect on my records: my macro-moth species tally for a single year increased to 206, from a previous best of 184 - quite good for a small garden. This included 2 species new to our Vice-county (VC 74 West Perthshire): Buff Ermine (Spilosoma luteum) and Sloe Pug (Pasiphila chloerata), only the 4th ever record for Scotland for the latter and the furthest north. What will 2021 bring? 








Mike Hawkins
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Wildlife at the Head of Loch Tay[image: image12.jpg]
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: The main bird highlights of 2020 on Loch Tay were the long staying Temminck's Stint (24 May to 9 July), a Blue Headed Wagtail (Yellow Wagtail ssp. Flava, 27 April), up to 6 White Wagtails (3 April to 20 May), a Common Tern (17 June) and two Arctic Terns (23 May), Whimbrel (24 April, 19 May, 17 July and 22 July), a Little Ringed Plover (1, 7, 8 May), Sanderling (22,23 May &  6, 21, 22 June), Black-tailed Godwit (3 April & 1 May), a female Scaup (4 October), a male Common Scoter (26 June & 11 August), a pair of Shelduck (1 February), a female Mandarin Duck (22 August), Guillemots (single birds seen on 3, 11, 23 & 27 September) and a juvenile Razorbill (9 September). There were also five Goldeneye ducklings at the head of the loch during the summer (first seen with an adult female on the 10th July). Unusually, there has been a pair of oystercatchers at the head of Loch Tay during November and December 2020, the first time I have seen oystercatchers overwinter on the loch. A first winter male Scaup that was present on Loch Dochart before Christmas, relocated to Loch Tay at the beginning of January 2021 and was still present on 26 January. A rather splendid drake Mandarin Duck was present on the 23 January and there was a single drake Pochard on 24 January, the first Pochard of the winter.
Up to 8 beavers were present on the island at the head of the loch during 2020, including 3 kits. 
The very dry spring and early summer provided an ideal opportunity to search for Coral-root Orchid in the normally saturated willow and alder woodland at the head of the loch. A total of 78 spikes were counted. Other species found within the Carr woodland included Common Twayblade, Woody Nightshade, Common Wintergreen and Creeping Jenny.

John Holland, Killin Environment Action Group and SRUC Upland Ecologist
Miscellaneous: the Walk in the Park run by Loch Lomond & The Trossachs Countryside Trust is being revamped by Bev Clarke, the new Health Walk Coordinator (and ex-LL&TNP Ranger) to include more awareness of the natural world. 'In Step With Nature' aims to help people stay connected to each other and notice nature in different and inspiring ways. During lockdown, a WhatsApp group has been set up to share information. If interested contact Bev on beverley.clarke@lochlomond-trossachs.org or Fran Crumley on fran.crumley@lochlomond-trossachs.org. Or just follow and contribute through https://www.facebook.com/trustinthepark.
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Callander’s Landscape: our group is representing SWT on this Heritage Lottery funded project and in October joined them to put up 10 bat boxes and 15 small bird boxes in Little Leny Meadows. Thanks to Katy Anderson of FLS for her expert advice. The mix of different diameter holes, open-fronted and a special design for tree-creepers should attract a good mix of species. Hopefully, these will become part of educational opportunities for schools and groups, eg to see birds being ringed, as the area is used as an outdoor classroom. 

Facebook Plea for help: many SWT Local groups have set up Facebook pages for sharing information, updates and for members to post sightings. The Stirling Group one is a good example https://www.swtstirling.org.uk/. Our small Callander Committee is unable to take on this task so this plea is to ask if there is anyone out there who could help us to set up our own. Please get in touch.

As mentioned earlier, this newsletter was a response to a previous suggestion for more local sightings and to compensate for missing our exchanges at winter talks. Again, please send feedback to either of us with comments, suggestions for improvements or just whether you think it is ‘of interest’ or ‘not worth the effort’. How often should we do this? Do we need this as well as or instead of printed annual newsletters? It allows us to include more, is more environmentally friendly and saves the cost of printing but will only reach the 44% of members who have given email permission to SWT. Also any suggestions for future talks and outings when we are able to meet again in person would be appreciated.
Last but by no means least, many thanks to Gwen Raes of the Woodland Trust for the final collage of Glen Finglas in winter, including more animal tracks to look out for.
Kevin Duffy (Chairman)
Tel: 0776 6725392
E: kjduffy2012@hotmail.co.uk
Lesley Hawkins (Secretary) Tel: 01877 339080
E: mlhawkins@tiscali.co.uk
If you aren’t already a member of the Scottish Wildlife Trust then maybe you might consider joining via the website to support its work for Scotland’s wildlife.
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